CENTER for JUDICIAL ACCOUNTABILITY, INC.

(914) 421-1200 • Fax (914) 684-6554

Box 69, Gedney Station White Plains, New York 10605

By Fax and Mail: 212-768-8116

March 18, 1996

Barbara Paul Robinson, President Association of the Bar of the City of New York 42 West 44th Street New York, New York 10036

RE: New York State Commission on Judicial Conduct

Dear President Robinson:

We take strong exception to your March 14th Op-Ed piece in The New York Times, endorsing the New York State Commission on Judicial Conduct as a "good system for disciplining or even removing a judge for misconduct", as well as your similar endorsement of the Commission, appearing in your Letter to the Editor, published in the New York Law Journal on March 6th (Exhibits "A-1" and "A-2").

We consider these endorsements by you, as President of the Association of the Bar of the City of New York, to be irresponsible and unethical in the extreme--in view of the irrefutable proof that the Commission on Judicial Conduct is not merely dysfunctional , but corrupt.

The irrefutable proof of such corruption was described in our own Letter to the Editor, "Commission Abandons Investigative Mandate", published in the August 14, 1995 New York Law Journal (Exhibit "C"). By that published Letter, we described how the Commission had subverted its statutory duty to investigate facially-meritorious complaints, that its long-rumored protection of powerful and politically-connected judges was a documented fact, and that the Commission had itself been protected in our legal challenge to it by a fraudulent Supreme Court judgment of dismissal (Cahn, J., NY Co.). We expressly encouraged the legal community to verify such facts by reviewing the file of our case against the Commission in the County Clerk's office--and gave the index number for such purpose.

¹ Such dysfunction may be gleaned from the experience of a "highly experienced trial lawyer", whose complaint of judicial conduct was summarily dismissed by the Commission on Judicial Conduct—as recounted in the Ethics Opinion of the City Bar's own Committee on Professional and Judicial Ethics, published in the New York Law Journal on February 29, 1996 (Exhibit "B").

Despite that open invitation, not a peep was heard from the City Bar--nor, for that matter, from any other bar association.

Consequently, on January 25, 1996, a copy of the file in our case against the Commission was <a href="https://handledow.name.com/handledow.name.co

On February 20th, I was told by Alan Rothstein, the City Bar's counsel who had taken charge of our January 25th letter request, that he had discussed the case with you and that you were fully familiar with it. He also told me that he had discussed it with various heads of City Bar committees—although he adamantly refused to identify who they were. Mr. Rothstein stated that your unanimous position was that the City Bar could not do anything. However, he said he was still waiting to hear from one other person, who—again—he refused to identify.

On March 5th, Mr. Rothstein reiterated this "can't do anything" position when I telephoned. He not only told me that the City Bar would not do anything through its committees, but that it would not refer us or provide us with assistance in locating individual attorneys to pursue the case on a pro bono basis. Mr. Rothstein also refused to transmit the file to you so that you could bring it to that evening's "kick-off" meeting at the New York County Lawyers' Association of bar associations and law schools forming a "Committee for an Independent Judiciary".

Mr. Rothstein agreed to transfer my call to your office so that I could speak with you directly. Because I was told that you were not in, I left a lengthy message about the Commission case and about the need to bring it to the attention of the "Committee for an Independent Judiciary".

In the nearly two weeks that have since elapsed, we have received no return call from you, presumably because you are busy writing letters and articles endorsing the Commission. Nor have we received any letter from Mr. Rothstein confirming the City Bar's "can't do anything" position. This is notwithstanding I expressly requested such confirmation in writing, with a statement as to the City Bar's view of the constitutionality, as written and as applied, of the self-promulgated rule of the

Commission, challenged by our case, as well as of our contention that the Supreme Court's dismissal of the case is a fraud. We hereby repeat and reiterate such reasonable request.

Because it is anticipated that this letter will be circulated among the bar associations and law schools which, as part of the "Committee to Preserve the Independence of the Judiciary"--were signators to its Statement, published in the New York Law Journal on March 8, 1996 (Exhibit "E"), some comments are in order as to the March 5th meeting at which a draft of that Statement was reviewed by those present.

Unlike Ronald Russo, attorney for Judge Lorin Duckman, who was invited to participate and be present throughout the two-hour closed-door meeting--including during the discussion of the Committee's Statement, then in draft--we were not invited to either participate or be present at any point. Indeed, Irwin Davidson, Executive Director of the New York County Lawyers' Association, who was coordinating the March 5th meeting, did not return my several telephone messages to him about the March 5th meeting--beginning on Friday, March 1st, with two messages on Monday, March 4th. Only late in the morning on March 5th, after I had left yet another telephone message for him, did Mr. Davidson return my call. At that point, Mr. Davidson informed me that the meeting, scheduled for 5:30 that afternoon, would be closed to us.

I informed Mr. Davidson that we had a great deal to contribute to the meeting and briefly described our two recent letters to Mayor Giuliani -- the latter, dated February 27, 1996, accusing the Mayor of having unfairly maligned Judge Duckman by deliberately misrepresenting the transcript of the proceeding in which Judge Duckman had reduced the bail of Benito Oliver (Exhibit "G"). I told Mr. Davidson that we were perhaps the only ones--from among the bar leaders and law school deans -- who had actually read the As to our earlier letter to the Mayor, dated transcript. February 20, 1996, I informed Mr. Davidson that that letter had transmitted a copy of the file of our case against the Commission on Judicial Conduct and that it called upon the Mayor to refer the Commission for criminal investigation (Exhibit "F"). None of this seemed to make any difference to Mr. Davidson--who, by the end of our brief phone conversation, seemed resigned to the fact that we planned to travel to the meeting site to make such letters known to the Committee members.

We believe that had it not been for Mr. Davidson's advance knowledge that we planned to arrive, monitors would not have been

As detailed at pages 1-3 of our December 15, 1995 letter to the Assembly Judiciary Committee.

assigned to regulate entry into the fourth floor meeting room, which was actually locked from the outside, requiring a key for entry.

Following our arrival, which was only minutes after the 5:30 p.m. meeting began, I gave to one of the monitors, for delivery to Mr. Davidson, copies of our two letters to the Mayor (Exhibits "F" and "G"), with the enclosures indicated by those letters, including the file of our case against the Commission. Mr. Davidson, thereafter, came out to acknowledge receipt, but was non-committal about giving us even five minutes to make a presentation to the Committee members about them. And he refused to permit us to sit in at the meeting as spectators -- while, at the same time, ushering Mr. Russo into the meeting--explaining to us that Mr. Russo had been "invited". Mr. Davidson would not respond to my inquiry as to why we couldn't also be "invited" inasmuch as our two letters to the Mayor showed that we deserved a place at that meeting because we had important information to contribute (Exhibits "F" and "G").

Shortly after our arrival, the monitors went inside the meeting room, leaving us outside the locked-door. Nevertheless, we overheard small bits of what was being said inside--including that portion of the Statement as has been published in the Law Journal as endorsed principle, number 3:

> "We support the independent functioning of the constitutionally created New York State Commission on Judicial Conduct." (Exhibit uEu)

Because of this explicitly endorsed principle, we would have expected Mr. Davidson to have ensured that we had some opportunity to make a presentation to the Committee about the documentary proof, contained in the file of our case against the Commission, that the Commission is neither "independent" nor functioning within the framework of the constitutional amendment that created it. However, not only did Mr. Davidson not do this, but he was ready to return the file to us when the Committee adjourned at 7:30 p.m. Indeed, he actually proffered it back to us.

In response, I reiterated to Mr. Davidson--and, thereafter, to Klaus Eppler, President of the New York County Lawyers' Association, who remained in the then nearly empty meeting room-that the organized bar has an ethical duty to take steps to protect the public from a Commission which, as documented by the file, is corrupt.

Yet, the Committee's Statement, published in full three days later in the New York Law Journal (Exhibit "E"), is entirely silent about that ethical duty.

Your March 6, 1996 Letter to the Editor in the Law Journal traces the founding of the City Bar to a commitment to "fight rampant corruption in the judiciary" (Exhibit "A-2"). As reflected by the file in our case against the Commission-showing the Commission's summary dismissal of eight facially-meritorious, documented complaints of criminal acts by high-ranking, politically-connected judges3--the Commission is a complicitous contributor to resurgent corruption and political manipulation of the judiciary.

We, therefore, request that you and President Eppler circulate this letter to all the members of the Committee to Preserve the Independence of the Judiciary. We further request that the serious issues raised herein be placed on the agenda of its next meeting, to which we again ask to be invited.

Yours for a quality judiciary,

Elena Rutt Dassons

ELENA RUTH SASSOWER, Coordinator Center for Judicial Accountability, Inc.

cc: Assembly Judiciary Committee Mayor Rudolph Giuliani Governor George Pataki Alan Rothstein, Counsel

Association of the Bar of the City of New York

New York County Lawyers' Association

Irwin Davidson, Executive Director

Klaus Eppler, President

Ronald Russo, Esq., Attorney for Judge Lorin Duckman

New York State Bar Association

Maxwell Pfeifer, President

New York media

³ See Exhibits "C"-"J", and "M", annexed to the Article 78 Petition.